
BY BRENT ENGEL 
CONTRIBUTING WRITER 

Editor’s note: Following is 
the second part of a story 
series by contributing writer 
Brent Engel. 

The men charged with de-
termining culpability in the 
1915 death of former Lou-
isiana Mayor Alten Walker 
found more intrigue than an-
swers. 

Walker was wounded in the 
stomach the night of March 2 
and died two days later. He and 
fellow real estate agent Fred 
Wilkins each adamantly said 
they had been handling a re-
volver at Walker’s downtown 
office when the weapon acci-
dentally discharged. 

A six-man coroner’s jury 
met at Louisiana City Hall on 
March 8, the day after 
Walker’s funeral and burial at 
Riverview Cemetery. An esti-
mated 500 people attended. 
The crowd began arriving 90 
minutes before the 10:30 a.m. 
start. 

“Many of those who came 
late were disappointed,” said 
The Quincy Daily Whig. “Not 
even standing room remained 
for them.” 

Wilkins was among the 
throng. He was represented by 
popular Louisiana attorney 
Erasmus “Ras” Pearson, who 
said his client would not tes-
tify. The decision led to rumors 
that Wilkins had something to 
hide. 

Jury foreman Fred Stichter, 
a Louisiana pharmacist whose 
store motto was “The Home of 
Good Goods,” was not happy. 

“If a man is found riding a 
stolen horse and refuses to tell 
how he got it, the burden is on 
him to tell the jury, and the 
community is not willing to 
have the door of silence shut in 
their faces,” he said. 

Joining Stichter on the 
panel were John Givens, 
Thomas Thornton, J.D. McAl-
lister, Victor Agee and Judson 
McCune. 

Since it couldn’t compel an 
explanation from the only liv-
ing witness, the jury focused 
upon the five hours leading up 
to the incident. 

“Something was plainly 
brewing that afternoon that de-
veloped in the shooting, 
whether it was accidental or in-
tentional,” The Whig specu-

lated. 
Louisiana residents had ob-

served Wilkins and Walker, to-
gether and separately, that day. 
The two visited the Louisiana 
train depot at 4:25 p.m. Wil-
kins bought a ticket to Clar-
ence, but ended up not using it. 
The men reportedly went their 
separate ways. 

Wilkins showed up alone in 
a grocery store at Third and 
Delaware about 5:30 p.m. and 
asked owner Morrison 
McNelly if he could use the 
telephone. Customer William 
Roberts overheard the conver-
sation, but could not make out 
to whom Wilkins was speak-
ing. 

“He asked over the phone 
‘Is everything all right,’” Rob-
erts recalled. “In a moment he 
said ‘All right’ and hung up the 
receiver and walked out.” 

Meanwhile, Walker went to 
the Eagle Theatre. In a bit of 
irony, it was showing the silent 
movies “The Scales of Justice” 
and “Their Island of Happi-
ness.” 

He certainly had other 
downtown entertainment op-
tions. The Eagle had competi-
tion from The Bijou, the 
Nickelodeon and the Burnett-
Buell, which was about to 
stage a burlesque show titled 
“Billy Walton’s Beef Trust 
Beauties” with an opening act 
called “The Big Girlie Sing-
ing-Dancing Show.” 

Walker paid 10 cents for a 
ticket to the shows at the 
Eagle, but a witness said he 
stayed only 10 to 15 minutes. 
Less than an hour before the 
reported time of the shooting, 
Walker bought two ham and 
two brick cheese sandwiches 
from Louis Soellinger’s restau-
rant at 415 Georgia. A witness 
said he was carrying six bottles 
of beer. 

Others told conflicting 
stories. There also was incon-
sistent testimony about how 
Walker’s car got from his 
house to his office and whether 
he had driven it or not. And to 
make matters worse, the .38-
caliber revolver used in the 
shooting had disappeared. 

Though it wasn’t part of the 
formal testimony, a possible 
motive emerged when it was 
alleged that Walker showed up 
at the Wilkins house. Wilkins’ 
wife, Diana, reportedly had 
told the story to a family 
member. 

Diana Wilkins refused to let 
her husband’s friend in, but he 
shoved his way past her. Not 
long after that, Wilkins alleg-
edly arrived and became angry 
when he saw the beer and 
sandwiches and his wife alone 
with Walker, who was 
wounded moments later. 

A tryst sounded plausible, 
especially after several wit-
nesses testified at the inquest 
that they had seen Wilkins 
helping a visibly-disheveled 
Walker to his office. The trou-
ble was, Diana Wilkins had 
also decided to keep her mouth 
shut. 

Left with incompatible de-
tails, the best the coroner’s jury 
could do waz recommend that 
Fred Wilkins be held for ad-
ditional questioning. Since 
there was no verdict, a judge 
said he could not under the law 
issue an arrest warrant. 

Stichter offered an explana-
tion – one that probably had 
Wilkins regretting his decision. 

“If he had corroborated 
Walker, we would have felt 
that was sufficient to overcome 
the other conflicting testimony 
and would have exonerated 
him,” Stichter said. “If he had 
gone on the stand and testified 
that he shot Walker in defense 
of his rights, we would have 
believed him and we would 
have exonerated him.” 

“The evidence against Wil-
kins now is too weak to con-
vict him, it is thought, and his 
refusal to testify cannot be 
made to militate against him,” 
the Kirksville Morning News 
observed. “Louisiana people 
seem to want a solution of the 
mystery, rather than the con-
viction of any person.” 

Despite the sentiment, Wil-
kins wasn’t off the hook just 
yet. 

Next time: Stridence and si-
lence.
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National VFW Convention
Clarksville Memorial VFW Post Post 4610 Auxiliary Attend the National VFW 

Convention in Columbus, Ohio, while there they attended the Patriotic Celebration 
that was held on Tuesday, Aug. 12. Pictured holding the Patriotic Banner for Mis-
siouri is Department of Missouri Senior Vice-President Anita Crowell; Mary Tar-
pein, Clarksville Memorial VFW Post 4610; Auxiliary President Joanne Hammuck; 
and Jeanette Bazan. It was a beautiful celebration with all of the states marching 
in their patriotic attire. Afterwhich, National Commander Al Lippehert and National 
President Brenda Bryant gave brief remarks. Music was then played by a band 
that were all Marine veterans. It was an enjoyable event. 

A headline in the March 11, 1915, edition of The Pike County 
News.

Miller Honored At  
Missouri State Fair

During the Missouri 
State Fair in Sedalia Army 
Veteran Edwin Miller was 
honored during a rec-
ognition held Thursday, 
Aug. 7. 

Miller is a 1965 gradu-
ation of Bowling Green 
High School and is the son 
of the late Ansel and Leona 
Miller of Bowling Green. 

Today's Military Flag Re-
treat Honoree served in the 
United States Army from 
1968 to 1969. During his 
time in service, he was sta-
tioned at Fort Leonard 
Wood in Missouri, Fort Polk 
in Louisiana, Fort Riley in 
Kansas, and was later de-
ployed to Vietnam with the 
25th Infantry Division. 

While in Vietnam, he ex-
perienced the harrowing re-
alities of war. In the fall of 
1968, during a devastating 
attack, he was severely 
wounded and became the 
lone survivor of his platoon. 
Despite his injuries, he cou-
rageously crawled over a 
mile through the jungle to 
find help. He was even-
tually airlifted to a hospital 
in Japan and, months later, 
returned home to Missouri 
on Christmas Eve. For his 
bravery and sacrifice, Ed 
was awarded two Bronze 
Stars-one with Valor-a Pur-
ple Heart, and a Combat 
Service Medal. 

A man of great humility, 
Ed rarely speaks about his 
wartime experience. But 
those who know him under-
stand the depth of his serv-
ice and character. 

Friends describe him as 
someone you can always 
count on: dependable, hon-
est, and deeply respected. 
He leads by example, never 
seeking recognition, and ap-
proaches life with both 
steadiness and good humor. 
One word often used to de-
scribe him is steadfast. 

Ed is a lifelong resident 
of Missouri and currently 
lives in Moberly with his 
wife of 54 years, Ellen. To-
gether, they've raised two 
children-Dr. Cliff Miller and 
Annika Miller-and are 
proud grandparents to Col-
lin, Grant, Ryan, Evan, and 
Cason. 

Though Ed's idea of free 
time often involves work or 
service, he enjoys watching 
baseball and basketball, 
playing pitch, and spending 
time with friends and 
family. 

He's traveled extensively 
through the Salers Associa-
tion, tourina farms across 
the world and Kimberly 

Though Ed's idea of free 
time often involves work or 
service, he enjoys watching 
baseball and basketball, 
playing pitch, and spending 

time with friends and 
family. 

He's traveled extensively 
through the Sailors Associ-
ation, touring farms across 
the world, and regularly at-
tends fairs, cattle shows, 
and livestock sales. 

Ed continues to give back 
to his community in count-
less ways. He donates 
blood, serves on the Parish 
Council at St. Pius, and is an 
active Fourth Degree 
member and Commander of 
the Honor Guard for the 
Knights of Columbus. He is 
also the President of the 
Missouri Sailors Associa-
tion, Treasurer of the Ran-
dolph County Fair Board, 
and a board member for the 
Moberly Area Community 
College Foundation. 

Ed's ties to agriculture 
run deep. A former 4-H and 
FFA member, he has shown 
livestock at the Missouri 
State Fair since the early 
1960s and now shares that 
tradition with his children 
and grandchildren. He also 
volunteers annually at the 
Missouri Cattlemen's Beef 
House and is a dedicated 
supporter of Missouri's 
youth in agriculture. 

Today, the Missouri State 
Fair is proud to honor 
Edwin "Ed" Miller of 
Moberly.

Hoover Family Donates 
Piece Of Vandalia History

Dea Hoover recently do-
nated the 1800s patient 
chair of Dr. J. C. Parrish to 
the Vandalia Area Historical 
Museum.   

Dea is the daughter of the 
late Don and Donna Hoover 
who owned and operated 
Vandalia's Firestone since 
1977.  Dea is also a Van-Far 
graduate, who resides in St. 
Louis in the Italian Hill 
Neighborhood. 

Don Hoover purchased 
the doctor's chair from Mary 
Alice Parrish, the doctor's 
wife, decades ago. Once 
purchased, the chair was 
placed on the second floor 
of the Vandalia Firestone 
where it remained until re-
cently donated.  

Dr. Parrish practiced gen-
eral and surgical medicine 
in Vandalia from 1877 
through 1919.  In addition, 
Dr. Parrish and his wife Dr. 
Mary Alice Parrish were in-
strumental in the early 
growth of Vandalia, helping 
to bring large industry, im-
proved education and over-
all development for the 
community.  

The doctor's chair is now 
on display in the VAHS mu-
seum along with Dr. Par-
rish's medical supply 
cabinet, surgical equipment 
microscope and medicine 
previously donated to the 

museum by the doctor's 
daughter, Frances Ann Par-
rish.    

This new display can be 
seen, along with other new 

displays for 2025 during 
museum hours of Sunday 
12-4 p.m., or by appoint-
ment by calling 573-721-
8074.

Dea Hoover stands behind the 1800s patient chair she 
donated to the Vandalia Area Historical Museum.

Bowling Green R-I Board 
Addresses Use Of Cell Phones

Student use of cell phones 
and other personal communica-
tion devices was on the agenda 
for the Bowling Green R-I 
School Board at their monthly 
meeting on Tuesday, Aug. 19.  

Recent state legislation 
prompted the board to adopt a 
new policy that prohibits stu-
dents from displaying or using 
personal communication de-
vices during the school day. 
Students are encouraged to 
keep cell phones in their locker 
or in their vehicle during the 
school day. Consequences for 
having a cell phone in a stu-
dent’s possession during school 
hours range from a lunch de-
tention for the first offence to 
out-of-school suspension after 
repeated violations of the pol-
icy. Parents will be required to 

come to school to retrieve any 
confiscated cell phones.  

High School Principal, Joe 
Chinn, and Middle School 
Principal, Kim Luebrecht, 
stated that they had had no is-
sues with the new policy during 
the first days of school. 

Property tax rate for res-
idents of the R-I School Dis-
trict will remain the same as it 
was during 2024. The total tax 
rate will be $3.9496 per $100 
of assessed valuation for the 
2025 tax year. Tax statements 
normally go out in November 
and payments are due by De-
cember 31. 

Three high school FFA stu-
dents, Cody Aslin, Caitlin 
Grote, and Jake Piper reported 
on different activities that FFA 
students participated in over 

the summer. Several students 
were successful at the Missouri 
State Fair held in Sedalia ear-
lier this month. They also re-
ported on leadership 
opportunities and a “Welding 
Camp” that students enjoyed. 
Superintendent Nick Larson re-
ported that the school year had 
“gotten off to a great start.” 
Larson credited the efforts of 
all staff for the smooth start of 
the new school year. The board 
approved the bus routes for the 
school year and Assistant Su-
perintendent Dr. Stephen 
Hunter reported on building 
improvements and repairs that 
were completed over the 
summer. The next meeting of 
the board is scheduled for 
Tuesday, Sept. 16, at 5:30 p.m., 
in the district meeting room.  

Early Deadline For Labor Day 
Thursday, Aug. 28 at 10 a.m.
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Put  
Our  

Classifieds 
To Work 

For  
You

JAY HURD 
TREE SERVICE

485-2332 or  
573-470-1929

FREE ESTIMATES - LICENSED - 
BONDED - INSURED 

I.S.A. Certified Arborist 
On Staff 

Now accepting most 
major credit cards

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

The Missouri Depart-
ment of Health and Senior 
Services (DHSS) is an-
nouncing case of an adult 
Missouri resident with a la-
boratory-confirmed infec-
tion of Naegleria fowleri. 
Naegleria fowleri is a mi-
croscopic single-celled free-
living ameba that can cause 
a rare deadly infection of 
the brain called primary 
amebic meningoenceph-
alitis (PAM), also known as 
“brain-eating” infection. 
Typically, fewer than 10 
people a year in the United 
States get PAM. 

The Missouri patient is 
currently being treated for 
PAM in an intensive care 
unit of a hospital, and cur-
rently, no additional sus-
pected cases of PAM are 
being investigated in Mis-
souri. 

The ameba is common 
and naturally present in 
warm freshwater such as 
lakes, rivers and ponds; ho-
wever, PAM is extremely 
rare. Between 1962 and 
2024, there were 167 re-
ported cases of PAM in the 
United States. 

The source of the pa-
tient’s exposure is currently 
being investigated by public 
health officials. While not 
confirmed, preliminary in-
formation implies the pa-
tient may have been water 

skiing at the Lake of the 
Ozarks days prior to becom-
ing ill. Recreational water 
users should assume that 
Naegleria fowleri is present 
in warm freshwater across 
the United States; however, 
infection remains very rare. 

Although a rare occur-
rence, people become in-
fected by Naegleria fowleri 
when water containing the 
ameba enters the body 
through the nose from fresh-
water sources. The Naegle-
ria fowleri ameba then 
travels up the nose to the 
brain where it damages the 
brain tissue. This infection 
cannot be spread from one 
person to another, and it 
cannot be contracted by 
swallowing contaminated 
water. 

People can take actions 
to reduce the risk of infec-
tion by limiting the amount 
of water going up the nose. 
These actions could include: 

Hold your nose shut, use 
nose clips, or keep your 
head above water when tak-
ing part in activities in 
bodies of warm freshwater, 
especially if you jump or 
dive into the water. 

Avoid putting your head 
under the water in hot 
springs and other untreated 
thermal waters. 

Avoid water-related ac-
tivities in warm freshwater 

during periods of high-
water temperature. 

Avoid digging in, or stir-
ring up, the sediment while 
taking part in water-related 
activities in shallow, warm 
freshwater areas. Naegleria 
fowleri amebas are more 
likely to live in sediment at 
the bottom of lakes, ponds 
and rivers. 

Those who experience 
the following symptoms 
after swimming in any 
warm body of water should 
contact their health care 
provider immediately as the 
disease progresses rapidly: 

Severe headache. 
Fever. 
Nausea. 
Vomiting. 
Stiff neck. 
Seizures. 
Altered mental status. 
Hallucinations. 
In response to several 

media inquiries following 
up on this case, DHSS re-
grets to confirm that the pa-
tient's death occurred on 
Aug. 19 in a St. Louis area 
hospital. We extend our 
deepest condolences to the 
loved ones of the patient.  

Information about recre-
ational water safety in Mis-
souri is available on the 
DHSS website. 

For more information 
about Naegleria fowleri, 
visit the CDC’s webpage. 

DHSS Confirms Death Of  
Patient With Rare Brain Infection

Eastern Missouri Family YMCA 
Announces Fall Programs, Events

The Eastern Missouri 
Family YMCA is excited to 
announce a full lineup of 
programs and events for the 
fall season, offering oppor-
tunities for youth, families, 
and adults to stay active, 
build skills, and connect 
with the community. 

This summer, the 
YMCA’s volunteer-based 
Summer Food Program 
wrapped up on August 1, 
serving a total of 1,753 free, 
nutritious meals to children 
ages 18 and under. Meals 
were provided Monday 
through Friday in the Y 
Café, with weekend bulk 
meals distributed on Fri-
days. Swim lesson partici-
pants at the Aquatic Center 
also received meal deliver-
ies. 

Fall Highlights Include: 
•Community Service &

Special Events: 
•Harvest Lucky Bingo

Night, Annual Support 
Campaign: Save the date for 
Friday, Nov. 1, in the 
YMCA gym. Doors open at 
5 p.m. The evening will fea-
ture early bird and regular 
Bingo games, door prizes, 

silent auction items, a taco 
bar, dessert table, and cash 
and gift card game prizes. 
The final game will award a 
$400 payout. 

•Bingo Blessing for Bap-
tist Homes: Donation drive 
for the residents’ Bingo 
Store runs Sept. 1-Dec. 1. 

•Velcome to the Y Hallo-
ween Event: Saturday, Oct. 
25, from 3–5 p.m. at the 
YMCA. Families can stop 
by and grab free candy bags 
and pizza, then head to the 
Fairgrounds Trunk or Treat 
from 5-7 p.m. 

•Annual Diaper Drive:
Nov. 1-30. Diapers, wipes, 
and baby creams/lotions 
may be dropped off in the Y 
vestibule. All donations 
benefit local families. 

•Prairie Days 5K: The
Annual Fall 5K will take 
place Saturday, September 
27, at 7:30 a.m. Registration 
closes Sept. 5 to guarantee a 
T-shirt and $5 YMCA 
Bucks for use at the Fair
Board’s food stand during
Prairie Days. Cost is $30 per
participant, or $20 each for
families with three or more
registrants.

•Pickleball Tournament:
Open to ages 18 and older 
on Sept. 21. Registration is 
due by Sept. 12.   

•Youth Sports Programs:
•Tumbling & Dance with

Bethany: Returning this fall 
with two sessions. Session 
one runs Sept. 8-29 for ages 
3-4 and 5-6. Session two
runs Oct. 6–27 for ages 3-4,
5-6, and 7-10.

•Flag Football & Cheer-
leading: Oct. 12-Nov. 9 for 
grades K-6. Registration 
closes Sept. 22.   

•Indoor Wiffle T-Ball:
Ages 3-5, Oct. 6-27. Reg-
istration through Sept. 22.   

•Tiny Time Basketball:
Ages 3-5, Oct. 16-Nov. 6. 
Registration closes Oct. 9. 

•Recreational Basketball:
Grades K-6, Nov. 8-Dec. 
13. Registration ends Oct.
17.

For more information or 
to register for programs, 
visit the YMCA front desk 
or call the Eastern Missouri 
Family YMCA at 573-594-
2208. The YMCA is located 
at 309 South Main, Van-
dalia.

The Missouri Department 
of Higher Education and 
Workforce Development is 
pleased to announce the 
Dual Credit/Dual Enroll-
ment Scholarship applica-
tion is open for the fall 2025 
and spring 2026 semesters. 
This scholarship helps eligi-
ble students cover the tuition 
and fees of dual credit and 
dual enrollment courses. 

Dual credit courses are 
college-level courses taught 
by a high school instructor, 
while dual enrollment 
courses are college-level 
courses taught by a postsec-
ondary faculty member. 
Both dual credit and dual 
enrollment courses allow 
high school students to earn 
high school and college 
credit for the course simul-
taneously. 

“We are excited to open 
this scholarship application 
to help students pay for a 
college education while still 
in high school,” said Dr. 
Bennett Boggs, Commis-
sioner of the Missouri De-
partment of Higher 
Education and Workforce 
Development. “Participating 
in dual credit and dual en-
rollment courses allows stu-
dents to jumpstart their 
postsecondary education, 
which could ultimately ac-
celerate the timeline to com-
plete a postsecondary degree 
and significantly reduce 
overall costs.” 

Students can apply for the 
Dual Credit/Dual Enroll-
ment Scholarship online 
through the State Financial 
Aid Portal. Applications for 
the fall 2025 semester will 
be accepted through De-

cember 1, 2025, while appli-
cations for the 2026 spring 
semester will be accepted 
through April 1, 2026. Stu-
dents may apply for both se-
mesters at the same time. 

To be eligible for the 
Dual Credit/Dual Enroll-
ment Scholarship, students 
must be a U.S. citizen or 
permanent resident and a 
Missouri resident, have a 
minimum unweighted 2.5 
cumulative grade point aver-
age, and have otherwise met 
the school’s requirements 
for taking dual credit or dual 
enrollment classes. Students 
must also meet one or more 
indicators of financial need, 
including immediate family 
eligible for free and reduced 
lunch, immediate family re-
ceiving public assistance 
(ex. SNAP, WIC, Medicaid, 
etc.), living in a foster home 
or in state custody, homeless 
(as defined by the McKin-
ney-Vento Homeless Assis-
tance Act), or living in 
federal subsidized public 
housing. 

For more information 
about the Dual Credit/Dual 
Enrollment Scholarship, in-
cluding additional details 
surrounding eligibility re-
quirements and possible 
award amounts, visit 
dhewd.mo.gov/ppc/grants-
scholarships/dcde.

Dual Credit/Dual Enrollment  
Scholarship Applications Now Open

The annual Tomato Festi-
val in Columbia will cele-
brate 20 years when the free 
event returns to the Univer-
sity of Missouri’s Jefferson 
Farm and Garden, 4-7 p.m., 
Thursday, Sept. 4. 

Since its first harvest in 
2005, the festival has grown 
from a modest tomato tast-
ing into a signature event 
showcasing more than 150 
tomato varieties, peppers, 
ground cherries and more, 
says Tim Reinbott, MU Ex-
tension director of field op-
erations. 

This year’s milestone 
event will honor “20 Les-
sons Learned in 20 Years” 
by blending agricultural 
wisdom with the Tomato 
Festival’s trademark fun, 
says Reinbott, one of the 
original organizers of the 
festival. 

“The Tomato Festival has 
always been about more 
than tasting tomatoes,” he 
says. “It’s about sharing 
knowledge, celebrating agri-
culture and connecting 
people to where their food 
comes from. This year, 

we’re honoring everything 
we’ve learned along the 
way.” 

Visitors can sample heir-
looms and hybrids, taste a 
variety of peppers and visit 
the hot pepper tent, learn the 
difference between deter-
minate and indeterminate 
plants, and discover why 
mulching is more than just a 
weed-control trick, he says. 

The all-ages event in-
cludes cooking demos, salsa 
tastings, kids’ activities, 
educational talks and tours 
of the tomato patch. Rein-
bott says attendees can get 
practical tips from the field 
on the importance of cover 
crops, why calcium nitrate is 
key to sweetness and how to 
win the war against tomato 
hornworms. 

MU Jefferson Farm and 
Garden Extension and Edu-
cation Center is at 4800 
New Haven Road, Colum-
bia. 

Admission is free. For 
more information, visit 
https://muext.us/Tomato-
Festival2025.

Tomato Festival Celebrates 
20 Years Of Flavor, Fun

Land, Water 
Conservation 

Grant Open
The Missouri Depart-

ment of Natural Resources’ 
Division of State Parks is 
pleased to announce that 
the 2026 grant round for 
the Land and Water Con-
servation Fund is now 
open. LWCF grants are 
available to cities, counties 
and public-school districts 
to be used for outdoor rec-
reation projects. 

For more information 
about this program, to 
download the grant appli-
cation and to register for a 
grant application, visit 
mostateparks.com/page/61
215/land-and-water-con-
servation-fund-lwcf-grants. 
For questions, contact 
grants management staff at 
mspgrants@dnr.mo.gov. 
The application deadline is 
Nov. 14, 2025. 

For more information on 
state parks and historic 
sites, visit 
mostateparks.com. Mis-
souri State Parks is a divi-
sion of the Missouri 
Department of Natural Re-
sources.

Lost Sunday 
School Book

Senda Guertzgen has lost 
her Sunday School book ti-
tled, "The Chosen Bible 
Study".   

It is a light teal color and 
she had it on Sunday, Aug. 
17,  but has misplaced it. 
She thought she had it on 
the bench in the hall beside 
the back door on her Bible. 
She did not have her name 
in it, but had hand written 
study notes on some of the 
pages.   

If you have seen this 
study book, please respond 
to this email or let Senda or 
Sherri 573-230-8793 know.  

NECC Inmate 
Facing Further 

Sentencing

Nicholas Pannell

On Thursday, Aug. 14, a Lin-
coln County jury found Nicholas 
Pannell, 42, guilty of sexual mis-
conduct in the first degree. 

According to Pike County 
Prosecuting Attorney Alex Elli-
son, the case originated in Pike 
County but was moved to Lincoln 
County on a change of venue mo-
tion filed by the defense.  

Ellison prosecuted the case at 
trial and was assisted by assistant 
prosecutor Shelly Krueger and his 
office’s legal intern, Sal Nie-
meyer. 

According to prosecutors, 
Pannell’s offense stemmed from a 
July 2024 incident at Northeast 
Correctional Center, where he 
was incarcerated. 

While in the common area of 
a housing unit wing, Pannell ex-
posed himself to two female cor-
rections officers, which was 
captured on video by the prison’s 
surveillance cameras. 

The jury trial was presided 
over by Honorable Milan Berry. 

Pannell will be sentenced on 
Oct. 6. 
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Pike To Pike . . .

By Wyvetta Davis-Niffen 
1-217-320-8438

Everyone is invited to the 
Hymn Sing at the Detroit Chris-
tian Church a week from this 
Friday, Aug. 29, at 7 p.m. No 
admission cost whatsoever. Just 
come and enjoy and participate. 
After the Sing, ice cream and 
fellowship is to follow.   

The Big River Band is very 
excited to announce that start-
ing in September they will be 
playing at the Courtyard Cafe 
in uptown Pittsfield at 128 East 
Adams each month the second 
Saturday from 6-8:30 p.m. No 
admission charge but a dona-
tion bucket will be passed 
around for the band. There will 
be a "Band Menu" available to 
order something good to eat. A 
50/50 drawing and other draw-
ings. They would appreciate 
your attendance at this new ex-
citing place in uptown Pitts-
field.  

Birthdays and Anniversaries 
for the week of Aug. 27-Sept. 2: 

Aug. 29 - Mason Myers, 
Memphis Ostrander, Jane and 
Dave Dunham 

Aug. 31 - Brad Gleckler, 
Margo and Merlyn Winchell 

Sept. 1 - Judy Butler, Lind-
sey Ruble, Mike and Carmen 
Price 

Sept. 2 - Heather Burnett, 

Steve and Jennifer Cox 
So extremely much to pray 

for that I've no idea where to 
start. We will start with all our 
family members, and God to 
guide each and every one of 
them. Next pray for our coun-
try, schools, and churches...pray 
for guidance and God's will for 
all. Pray for health issues in 
both family and friends. Pray 
for our military, each and every 
member. Praise God for all He 
has done for you and continues 
to do. Thank God for His for-
giveness and for all the mercy 
He shows us continually. Pray 
more than once a day. And pray 
for and about everything.  

Do ye look on things after 
the outward appearance? If any 
man trust to himself that he is 
Christ's, let him of himself 
think this again, that, as he is 
Christ's, even so are we 
Christ's.  

2 Corinthians 10:7 
Sympathy is extended to the 

family and friends of Russell 
Harris who recently passed 
away. 

If you would like to hear 
some good sermons provided 
by Bobby Johnston of the De-
troit Christian Church, you can 
do so either on Facebook or 
Youtube. On Facebook, go to 
Detroit Christian Church in De-
troit, Illinois. Then on youtube, 
go to Detroit Christian Church 
Sermons. 

Another Class of Pittsfield 
High School Class of 1973 
Luncheon was held on Friday, 
Aug. 22, in Florence at the Riv-
erbank. Those in attendance 
were: Marion Peters; Theresa 
Reel; Jeanie Hartman; Dennis 
Wade; Andy Borrowman; Orin 
Borrowman; Tonya and Marvin 
Reel; Cathy Bollegar and Mark 
Guthrie; Joe Wombles and 
Mary Bredan; and Sharon Wil-

liams. 
There were 19 people that 

attended the Single Seniors get 
together at the Wattsup Restau-
rant in Nebo on Friday, August 
22nd, for lunch. I believe every-
one had an enjoyable time with 
good food and plenty of visit-
ing. All that being said, the Sin-
gle Seniors group is still going 
strong and will be planning 
another "meet, greet, and eat" 
for September. There is no 
charge to be in this group, but a 
few simple rules are to be fol-
lowed, and they are: members 
need to be 55+ and single, 
either by choice or by life; able 
to pay for your own meal and 
transportation; considerate 
enough to "share" conver-
sations with others (in other 
words, besides talking yourself, 
let others talk too); and, last but 
not least, come with a positive 
attitude. And this is for both 
men and women. If you can 
meet these qualifications and 
are sincerely interested in being 
with us, please call or text 1-
217-320-8438.

Saturday, Aug. 23, found a
good crowd at the Pike County 
Senior Center enjoying The Big 
River Band. Besides people 
from different places in Pike 
County, there were people from 
Brussels, Illinois, and Bowling 
Green, Louisiana, and Vandalia, 
Missouri. The band appreciated 
everyone coming out, and they 
hope you all will be back. 

Trivia Questions for This 
Week: 

1. What is the name of the
pig in Charlotte's Web? 

2. What are the names of
Peter Cottontail's sisters in The 
Tale of Peter Rabbit?  

God is forever....listening, 
watching....and most of 
all...waiting for you to ask Him 
to forgive you and to save you.

The Mission Statement for the City 
of Bowling Green reads, “The mission 
of the employees of the City of Bowl-
ing Green is to create and maintain a 
community where people can live, 
work, and play in an environment that 
is safe, vibrant and attractive to every-
one.  

The City of Bowling Green values 
the interests and needs of 
everyone living in and visit-
ing the community and the 
level of service they expect 
and deserve. We are ded-
icated to delivering excellent 
services and engaging in 
meaningful public participa-
tion.”  I observe that our city 
employees are successfully 
accomplishing these objec-
tives and goals. 

In my efforts to be proac-
tive and have foresight I 
have written about the ex-
pansion of our city’s limits, devel-
opment of businesses around the 
Square, businesses and services 
along Highway 54 and Business High-
way 54, and the same along Sharry 
Street. 

I have introduced the possibility of 
the need to replace 150-year-old plus 
buildings with new structures. I have 
written about the need for a YMCA 
type facility for wellness, fitness, rec-
reational, and social interactions for all 
ages, genders, and races. I’ve ex-
plained that 80 percent of a town’s 
growth comes from within and to at-
tract bigger businesses for more avail-
able jobs, (tax incentives are 
unfortunately required). As our hous-
ing needs have grown exponentially, 
so does our jobs market need to in-
crease via new businesses and serv-
ices, small manufacturers and small 
industry.  

Sparks Maintenance and Engineer-
ing is a prime example of a resident 

business expanding to an inter-
national entity with the development of 
over 50 new jobs and employees. 
Who will be the next generation of 
business owners and developers that 
will take over the current generation’s 
operations that services Bowling 
Green?  

Bowling Green is in an exciting 
phase of development and 
expansion as this time but 
we can’t stop home and 
business building. NECAC 
will confirm the need for 
apartments in Bowling 
Green and Pike County 
which will add to our com-
munity population and con-
sumers. Let’s keep Bowling 
Green thriving and expand 
the potential we have as a 
town. “Show Me the Possi-
bilities!” 

As our Federal Govern-
ment tightens its deficit spending, 
many Americans are doing the same, 
especially until interest rates decline. 
One of our daycare centers closed its 
doors recently, in which there is great 
demand for such in our amazing com-
munity. Another aspect of this is after 
school programs which for decades 
have kept our youth safe, inspired stu-
dents to learn, provided enriching op-
portunities, and helped working 
families.  

We have a high need for high-qual-
ity daycare, pre-school, and after-
school programs to meet our families’ 
needs and support the outstanding 
educational structures we have in 
place in our Bowling Green R-I 
Schools, St. Clement, Pike County 
Christian School, The Learning 
Center, and our HeadStart. This boils 
down to every one child that has 
needs for various levels education, 
two children are waiting to get in cur-
rently. 

From The Mayor’s Desk...

JIM ARICO, MAYOR 
CITY OF BOWLING GREEN

We will sell the following Real Property of the Late Oliver L. Ziemann, Sr. at 
Public Auction on:   

Sunday Evening, August 31, 2025 at 6 p.m. 
SALE SITE: Thornhill Auction Barn; 421 John Deere Dr; Troy, MO  63379 
DIRECTIONS: From Troy, MO go south on Hwy 61 to Moscow Mills Hwy C Exit, 
go east on Hwy C to stop light, turn left on John Deere Drive (by Bank of Old 
Monroe) and go approximately 1 mile to sale on right, next door to Thornhill Real 
Estate Office.Sale will be held indoors w/air & seating. 

REAL ESTATE TO BE OFFERED AT 6:00 P.M. 
(Note: Real Estate will be sold from the Auction Barn & NOT on site.) 

PROPERTY ADDRESS: 838 Deer Run Rd; Elsberry, MO 63343 
DIRECTIONS TO PROPERTY: From Troy go north on Hwy 61 7 miles to right 
on Hwy V go 6 miles cross Hwy W continue on Hwy JJ 1.8 miles to right on Deer 
Run Road County Rd 646 & go 2.5 miles, farm starts on right or from Elsberry 
go south on Hwy 79 to right on Deer Run Co. Rd 646 & go 2.3 miles, farm starts 
on the left. 
REAL ESTATE:152 acres m/l in Section 20 TWP 50N R2 East in Lincoln County. 
Farm fronts on blacktop County Rd. 646. Approx. ½ open in hay & pasture with 
balance in woods & valleys. Improvements include a full brick 3 bedroom, 2 full 
bath ranch style home built new by Mr. Ziemann in 1985. The home features a 
kitchen w/cook stove, microwave & dishwasher, formal dining room, living room 
w/brick wood burning fireplace, main floor laundry, 3 bedrooms & 2 full baths 
w/cedar line closet in master. Full walkout basement w/2nd kitchen, family room 
& full 3rd bathroom w/utility & 2 car lower level garage. The home has a propane 
gas furnace w/central air, central vac, handicap lift on stairway to basement, 
deep well & septic. Unattached 24’x25’ garage & shop w/18’overhead door 
w/concrete floor & electric, a 26’x50’ machine shed & shop & several older stor-
age sheds. Also, an original schoolhouse 100+ years old. 
Farm will be offered in 2 tracts. 
Tract #1 – Approx. 68 acres m/l west side of tract to include the home & all the 
improvements. Approx. 80% wooded, 2 ponds, deep well & schoolhouse & 
fronts on Deer Run Co. Rd 646, beautiful homestead, prime hunting. Big Valley 
setting to spring & schoolhouse. 
Tract #2 – Approx. 84 acres m/l east side of tract fronts on Deer Run Co. Rd. 
646. Approx. 85% open in pasture & hay, balance woods, beautiful hilltop views,
no improvements. 1 small, stocked lake, some fencing for cattle. Prime home-
sites in the scenic Elsberry area.
AUCTIONEERS NOTE: The Ziemanns bought the farm in 1972 & it’s never
been offered for sale. Here’s one when you drive by, you’ll have to slow down
and admire the pride of ownership this farm displays. If you’re looking to invest
in northern Lincoln Co. with a farm with access from Hwy 61 & Hwy 79 here it
is.
Terms: 10% down day of sale with the balance of cash at closing on or before
45 days after the sale with possession at closing. Survey, if required, cost to be
split 50/50 between buyer & seller & sale price to be adjusted to survey based
on price bid per acre.Go to our website for aerial video.

OWNER: LATE OLIVER L. ZIEMANN SR. 
        DAVID THORNHILL DUSTY THORNHILL      

314-393-7241 314-393-4726
TROY, MO TROY, MO

BILL UNSELL 
573-470-0037

                         FRANKFORD, MO 
Troy Office: 636-366-4206  Thornhillauction.com

Black bears are becom-
ing a common part of the 
Missouri landscape, espe-
cially in the southern parts 
of the state.  But sightings 
are becoming a regular oc-
currence even in the St. 
Louis region. 

The Missouri Depart-
ment of Conservation 
(MDC) is offering a chance
to learn all about these char-
ismatic creatures through an
online event.  Missouri
Black Bears is a free virtual
program happening Friday,
Sept. 5, from 3-4:30 p.m.
MDC naturalists will cover
the most important infor-
mation Missouri residents

should know about the 
Show-Me-State’s expand-
ing bear population. 

Once considered extir-
pated from the state, Mis-
souri black bears are 
beginning to make an im-
pressive comeback. This 
program will explore the 
complicated history of these 
fascinating mammals, and 
the research efforts which 
are helping them return to 
their former range. It will 
also discuss how to reduce 
human-bear conflict as their 
numbers continue to grow. 

This virtual program is 
free and open to the public; 
however, each participant 

must register separately in 
advance at 
http://short.mdc.mo.gov/4v
U to receive an online meet-
ing link.   Log in instruc-
tions will be provided to 
participants beforehand.  
The program will be held 
via Webex and participants 
will have the chance to use 
the chat feature for a Ques-
tion and Answer portion 
with the naturalists. 

Sign up for email or text 
alerts to stay informed of 
MDC’s latest programs and 
events by going to 
https://short.mdc.mo.gov/Z
oP.

MDC Virtual Program Reveals Scoop On 
Black Bears In Missouri On Sept. 5

DHSS Launches On-Demand, Digital 
Access To Immunization Records

The Missouri Department of 
Health and Senior Services 
(DHSS) has announced that 
Missourians can now securely 
review, download and share 
their immunization records 
through the Docket® smart-
phone app and web platform.  

The service expands digital 
access for school, travel, health 
and personal use, streamlining 
how individuals manage their 
personal vaccination infor-
mation. This marks a significant 
step toward data modernization 
efforts and enhancing access to 
immunization information in 
Missouri.   

Missouri residents can now 
use Docket® to access personal 
and family immunization 
records on file with the Missouri 
Immunization Registry (Show-
MeVax). Also, Docket can be 
used to: View, download and 
share their personal immuniza-
tion history.  

Access records for children 
or individuals for whom they are 
a parent, legal guardian or au-
thorized representative.  

Share official immunization 
documentation with schools, 
camps, health providers and 
travel officials.   

To use Docket®, individuals 
must complete a simple identity 
verification process using an 
email address or phone number 
tied to their official record. Pri-
vacy safeguards ensure only 
users with verified legal access 
may retrieve any record.  

Missouri’s official immu-
nization registry, ShowMeVax, 
has historically served as the se-
cure source for vaccine data, ac-
cessible to health care providers, 
schools and childcare facilities. 
While some providers are re-

quired to report, reporting im-
munization information to the 
State of Missouri is not required 
for all providers. Depending on 
individual providers’ practices, 
it is possible for an individual to 
not see all of their vaccinations 
in this system.   

Newly integrated with Show-
MeVax, Docket® opens access 
to the user, empowering individ-
uals and families to independ-
ently manage their records.  

Getting Started 
Download the Docket® app 

from the App Store or Google 
Play or visit the web portal.  

Create an account and com-
plete identity verification. 

Access your record, down-
load or export as needed.  

As Missouri students return 
to classrooms, it is an important 
time for parents and guardians to 
ensure children are up to date on 

required immunizations. Across 
Missouri, vaccination coverage 
among kindergarteners has been 
declining, with public schools 
reporting rates well below 95 
percent for key vaccines like 
MMR, DTaP, polio, varicella 
and hepatitis B for the 2024–
2025 school year. Falling immu-
nization rates and rising 
exemption rates create vulner-
abilities for outbreaks of vac-
cine-preventable diseases like 
measles, which has seen na-
tional resurgence recently.    

Missouri Kindergarten Fully 
Immunized Rates (2024-2025 
school year):  

DTaP: 90.0%  
Hep B: 92.7%  
IPV/Polio: 90.7%  
MMR: 90.0%  
Varicella: 89.4%  
More data is available at 

Health.Mo.Gov. 

The American Red Cross asks 
donors to give blood or platelets to 
help maintain a healthy blood 
supply. Donors of all blood types, 
especially those with types O posi-
tive and B negative blood, are urged 
to make an appointment to keep life-
saving blood products ready the mo-
ment patients need them.  

People coming together to care 
for one another is the humanitarian 
spirit shared by our Red Cross com-
munity and fans of PEANUTS. And 
this month, the Red Cross and PEA-
NUTS are once again joining forces 
to remind people that a little good 

goes a long way. In celebration of 
the 75th anniversary of PEANUTS, 
those who come to give blood Aug. 
29-Sept. 21 will get an exclusive 
Red Cross x PEANUTS mystery 
bag with one of four special T-shirt 
designs.

Each design is iconic, and do-
nors won’t know which one they’ll 
get until they open the bag. Ad-
ditionally, there will be a number of 
golden tickets randomly in the mys-
tery bags hidden throughout the 
country. Donors who find a golden 
ticket when they open their bag will 
have the chance to redeem it 

through an online form for all four 
T-shirts. See 
RedCrossBlood.org/Peanuts for de-
tails.   

Be a friend to patients in need. 
Book a time to give by visiting Red-
CrossBlood.org, downloading the 
Red Cross Blood Donor App, or cal-
ling 1-800-RED CROSS.  

Routines are changing, and 
schedules are filling up before fall, 
which could keep people from com-
ing out to help save lives. In ad-
dition, the threat of severe weather 
and hurricanes remains strong in 
late summer.

A Little Good Goes A Long Way: 
Give Blood, Platelets With Red Cross
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Obituaries

Amanda Renee 
DeTienne

Amanda Renee De-
Tienne, 45, of Mexico died 
peacefully at her home on 
Wednesday, Aug. 20, 2025. 

A memorial service will 
be held at 10:30 a.m., Wed-
nesday at St. Brendan Cath-
olic Church, with Fr. Dave 
Veit officiating.  

Visitation will be held 
Tuesday (today) from 4-8 
p.m., at Arnold Funeral
Home in Mexico.

Amanda was born Dec. 
19, 1979, in Mexico, the 
daughter of Deana Foster. 
She graduated with the 
Community R-VI Class of 
1998. On Nov. 7, 2020, she 
married the love of her life, 
Tray DeTienne, in Mexico. 
He survives. 

Amanda lived life with a 
joyful and adventurous 
spirit. She loved being out-
doors, whether tending to 
her dogs and chickens, 
camping and boating at 
Mark Twain Lake, or simply 
enjoying the sunshine. 
Music was another great 
love of hers, and she treas-
ured attending concerts with 
her family and friends. She 
also found joy in traveling, 
always looking forward to 
vacations and especially 
cruises shared with those 
she loved most. 

She is survived by her 
mother, Deana Foster; three 
children, Trace DeTienne, 
Connor Watt, and Emeline 
Watt; a sister, Denise Stroud 
and husband, Darren; grand-
parents, Donna DeTienne, 
Virginia See, and Virginia 
Foster; nephews, Maddox 
Pope, Kaden Whiteaker, 
Kashton Rhodes, and Kruz 
Ogden; nieces, Allison 
Stroud, Piper Pope, and 
Layla Ogden; her father and 
mother-in-law, Tracy and 
Krystal DeTienne; sisters-
in-law, Kassi Barclay and 
Danielle DeTienne; a 
brother-in-law, Trenton De-
Tienne; as well as numerous 
aunts, uncles, extended 
family members, and 
friends who will deeply 
miss her. 

She was preceded in 
death by her grandfathers, 
Earl Foster and Richard See. 

Amanda will be remem-
bered for her radiant smile, 
her love of life, and the way 
she brought people together. 
She touched countless lives 
with her warmth and gener-
osity, and her memory will 
remain a blessing to all who 
knew her. 

The family requests that 
memorial donations be 
made to St. Brendan’s 
Church or School. Memori-
als may be sent, c/o Arnold 
Funeral Home, 425 S. Jef-
ferson, Mexico, MO 65265. 

Myrtle Rebecca 
Bent

Memorial graveside serv-
ices for Myrtle Rebecca 
Bent, 91, of Farber were at 
9 a.m., Thursday at Ever-
green Memorial Gardens in 
Vandalia. 

Visitation was from 8 
a.m., until the time of the
service at the cemetery.

Mrs. Bent died Saturday, 
Aug. 16, 2025 at Country 
View Nursing Facility in 
Bowling Green. 

She was born Dec. 24, 
1933 in Pike County, the 
daughter of W.H. and Susie 
Kerr Johnson. Myrtle mar-
ried Edward Lee Bent on 
March 27, 1953 in New 
London. He preceded her in 
death on May 22, 2007. 

Survivors include one 
son, Charles Bent of Poplar 
Bluff; two daughters, Re-
becca Suddarth of Vandalia, 
and Dinah Feldmann of 
Bowling Green; five grand-
children, Andy Orf, Bernie 
Suddarth, Garon Suddarth, 

Ethan Bent and Makenzie 
Bent; and four great-grand-
children, Olivia, Lucas, 
Briggs, and Birkley. 

She was preceded in 
death by her parents, her 
husband, and one daughter, 
Peggy Hulse. 

Myrtle was a lifetime 
area resident and member of 
Farber Presbyterian Church. 
She was a 1951 graduate of 
Bowling Green High School 
and worked for over twenty 
five years as an assistant to 
Dr. Rex Carter. She enjoyed 
going to the river and racing 
go-carts in years past. 

Honorary pallbearers 
were her grandchildren and 
great-grandchildren 

Memorial contributions 
may be made to the Ameri-
can Cancer Society, c/o 
Bienhoff Funeral Home, 
P.O. Box 54 Vandalia, MO 
63382. 

Online condolences may 
be made at www.bienhofff-
uneralhome.com 

Nancy L.  
Burkhart O’Brien

Nancy L. Burkhart 
O'Brien, 73, of Hannibal 
died Thursday, Aug. 14, 
2025, at Hannibal Regional 
Hospital.   

A memorial service was 
held at 11 a.m., Wednesday 
at Waters Funeral Home in 
Vandalia. Bro. Kenny Had-
dock officiated. Burial was 
in Evergreen Memorial Gar-
dens in Vandalia. 

Visitation celebrating 
Nancy's life was from 10-11 
a.m., Wednesday at the
Waters Funeral Home.

Nancy was born Nov.13, 
1951, in Laddonia, the 
daughter of Oscar Paul and 
Pauline Louise Kelsey 
Burkhart. She was united in 
marriage to Glenn Allen 
O'Brien.  He preceded her in 
death on May 2, 2001. 

Survivors include three 
sons, Jordan O'Brien and 
wife, Tiffany of Hannibal, 
Lance O'Brien of Hannibal, 
and Chad O'Brien and wife, 
Jeanette of Wentzville; a 
daughter, Holly Lowary and 
husband, Alan of Vir.; two 
brothers, Ronnie Burkhart 
and wife, Sharon, and Rich-
ard Burkhart; and 12 grand-
children. 

She was preceded in 
death by her parents and her 
husband. 

Nancy graduated from 
North Shelby High School. 
Professionally Nancy 
worked as an in home health 
aid. 

She found delight in life’s 
simple pleasures. She could 
often be found with a word 
search puzzle in hand, a 
fresh cup of coffee nearby, 
and a smile that welcomed 
conversation. Her Facebook 
page was a lively hub of 
recipes, shared memories, 
and heartfelt connections-a 
reflection of her love for 
staying close to those she 
cared about. 

Cheesecake was her 
sweet indulgence, and she 
never missed a chance to 
enjoy it with friends or 
family. Whether she was 

getting her nails painted or 
swapping stories over cof-
fee, Nancy radiated warmth 
and kindness. Her greatest 
joy came from spending 
time with loved ones-her 
family and friends were the 
heart of her world. 

Nancy’s presence was a 
gift. She brought comfort, 
laughter, and a sense of be-
longing to every room she 
entered. Her memory will 
live on in the stories we 
share, the recipes we pass 
down, and the quiet mo-
ments we remember her by. 

She will be deeply 
missed and forever loved. 

Memorial contributions 
may be made to Waters Fu-
neral Home to assist the 
family with funeral ex-
penses. 

Kermit D. Brown
On the morning of Au-

gust 16, 2025, Kermit D. 
Brown, 79, of Eolia left this 
earth and entered his eternal 
home, meeting Jesus, face-
to-face. 

Funeral services were 
held at noon Thursday at 
Living Water Ministries in 
Eolia with David Land Jr., 
and Kevin Brown officiat-
ing. Burial was in Antioch 
Cemetery.  

Visitation was from 10 
a.m., until time of service
Thursday at the church. 

Kermit was born Aug. 21, 
1945, to Paul LaVerne and 
Ruth Bradfield Brown in 
Van Buren County, Iowa. 
Kermit was the third born of 
eight children, commonly 
known to friends and family 
as the eight “K’s”. Kenneth 
(wife Letha), Keith (wife 
Carol Ann), Karyl Adam 
(husband Donnie), Karen 
Wells (husband Larry), Kent 
(wife Sue), Kristine Cass 
(husband Larry), and Kevin 
(wife Margie) made up the 
eight Brown children. 

Kermit was born and 
raised in the small farming 
community of Stockport, 
Iowa, where he attended a 1-
room country school for his 
elementary years and Stock-
port High School to com-
plete his education. After 
high school, Kermit enlisted 
in the National Guard where 
he served for eight years. 

Kermit was united in 
marriage to his high school 
sweetheart, Evelyn Darlene 
Bartholomew, on July 10, 
1966. From their union they 
had three daughters, Re-
becca, who died soon after 
birth, Rhonda Kay Best and 
husband, Mike, and Mikki 
Jo Balmer and husband, 
Chris. Kermit’s grandchil-
dren are Zoe Best, Hunter 
and Jade Balmer, who Ker-
mit spoke of with pride and 
adoration. 

He loved working on the 
family farm with his dad 
and brothers, where he 
gained so much knowledge 
of farming and farm life in 
general. After his marriage, 
he continued to work with 
local farmers, along with 
doing trucking for the local 
grain elevator. He later took 
a job with Merschman Seed 
& Fertilizer Co., where he 

later retired as a manager. 
Some of Kermit's gifts 

were in the helps ministry, 
administration, discernment 
and in giving. He served as 
treasurer and as a deacon at 
Living Water Ministries. 
Kermit had a song for every 
occasion, and always a 
memory and story to tell. He 
loved his family and friends. 
He was a avid bowler and 
loved to ride his bike and 
enjoyed snow mobiling in 
his younger days. Kermit 
was a wonderful loving hus-
band, a father, grandfather, 
farmer, trucker. Kermit 
loved his cowboy boots and 
owned several pairs. 

Kermit was a devoted, 
loving husband to Darlene, 
caring for her over a ten-
year battle of cancer. Due to 
her death, God opened a 
new chapter of Kermit’s life, 
that caused a move from 
Iowa to Missouri. 

Kermit met his bride-to-
be, Anna Nothaker, on Feb-
ruary 14, 2013, in Hannibal. 
Anna had been widowed for 
several years and had 
prayed for a husband. Ker-
mit was the one Anna had 
prayed for. God orchestrated 
the union, and they were 
married in Anna’s home on 
March 6, 2013. They both 
recognized the hand of God 
in their coming together 
which made for a short 
courtship. Anna is the 
mother of two children, Tim 
Nothaker and Lisa McCar-
thy and husband, Tim. 
Anna’s grandchildren, Neal 
and Gene, Aiden, Liam and 
Landon embraced Kermit 
with open arms. Anna’s 
family was Kermit’s family 
and loved and accepted as if 
they were his own. Over the 
12 plus years of their union, 
they have shared life, joy, 
companionship and love, 
growing, through the good 
as well as the hard times. 

Kermit was preceded in 
death by his parents; a 
daughter, Rebecca Lynn; 
one brother, Kenneth, along 
with Kenneth’s wife, Letha; 
a sister-in-law, Carol Ann; 
one sister, Karen, who died 
one month earlier; brother-
in-law, Larry; nephew, Matt 
Adam, who Kermit was 
close to; and a great-niece. 

Serving as pallbearers 
were grandchildren Hunter 
Balmer, Aiden McCarthy, 
Liam McCarthy, Landon 
McCarthy, Neal Nothaker, 
and Gene Nothaker III. 
Serving as honorary pall-
bearers were Zoe Best and 
Jade Balmer. 

Memorials may be made 
to Living Water Ministries 
or Stockport Christian 
Church. 

Joseph Donald 
Rekart

Joseph Donald Rekart, 
84, of Silex died Monday, 
Aug. 18, 2025, at Missouri 

Veterans Home in Mexico. 
Visitation was Thursday 

from 9:30-10:30 a.m., at St. 
Alphonsus Catholic Church 
Silex. 

Funeral  Mass was Thurs-
day at 10:30 a.m., at St. Al-
phonsus Catholic Church in 
Millwood. Fr. Clark Maes 
officiated. Interment was in 
St. Alphonsus Cemetery, 
Millwood.  

He was born Oct. 28, 
1940 to Arthur Francis and 
Helen Margaret Christie Re-
kart in St. Louis. He at-
tended local schools and 
graduated from Christian 
Brothers College High 
School. Joe enlisted in the 
Air Force in 1961 and was 
honorably discharged as a 
staff sergent in 1965. Served 
at Royal Air Force Base in 
England and in Nebraska. 
During this time, he met Ka-
thryn Ruth King, and they 
were married on May 19, 
1962. To this union were 
born three children, Joseph 
Jr., Christie and Elizabeth.  

After military service he 
worked for Ford Motor 
Company for over 30 years 
at plants in San Jose, Calif., 
and retired from the Hazel-
wood plant.  He started in 
the paint department and 
worked his way up to Super-
visor of Quality Control De-
partment.  Joe enjoyed 
traveling, camping, square 
dancing, fishing and hunt-
ing, keeping his lawn neat 
and taking cruises with 
family and friends.  

Joe is survived by a 
daughter, Christie Proctor 
and husband, Roger of 
Silex; and grandchildren, 
Jason Proctor and partner 
Stu Safranski of St. Louis, 
Thomas Proctor and wife, 
Jacquilynn Proctor of Silex; 
Samantha Childers and hus-
band, Patrick Childers of 
Crawfordville, Fla., and Na-
talie and husband, Bobby 
Tager of Fort Campbell, 
Kent.; and three great-
grandchildren, Brandon 
Tager, Adalynn Tager, and 
Noah Tager. 

He was preceded in death 
by his parents, his wife, a 
daughter, Elizabeth, one 
son, Joseph D. Rekart, Jr., 
and siblings, Arthur W. Re-
kart, Richard F. Rekart, and 
Sharon M. Bell. 

Memorial donations may 
be made to the St. Alphon-
sus Parish.  

Family and friends may 
sign the online guestbook @ 
www.mccoyblossomfh.com 

Brian Richard 
Berghager

Brian Richard Berghager, 
61, of Curryville died Sun-
day, Aug. 17, 2025, in 
Frankford. 

Private burial was held at 
Grand View Burial Park in 
Hannibal. 

Friends and family were 
invited to Brian's Life Cele-

bration at a visitation that 
was from 5-7 p.m., Thurs-
day at James O'Donnell Fu-
neral Home in Hannibal. 

Brian was born Feb. 10, 
1964, in Hannibal to Rich-
ard and Patty Brown Berg-
hager Epperson. 

Survivors include his 
mother, Patty Epperson; fi-
ancé, Marilyn Hubert; three 
children, Kayla Harris and 
husband, Brian; Richie 
Berghager and wife, Shelbi, 
and Jacob Berghager; four 
stepchildren, Justin Wor-
thington and wife, Michelle, 
Steven Alexander and wife, 
Danielle, Brian Worthington 
and wife, Heather, and Ash-
leigh Schoneboom; three 
sisters, Tammy Brown and 
husband, Craig, Kenya Kent 
and husband, Donald, and 
Terry Ross and husband, 
Kenny; one brother, Daniel 
Epperson and wife, Jena; a 
sister-in-law, Linda Epper-
son; seven grandchildren, 
Quinn, Korbin, Bella, Lane, 
Elena, Jaxon, and Karson; 
and nine step-grandchildren, 
Rylee, Myla, Macie, Gray-
son, Jaycob, Ashton, 
Cooper, Audrey, and Emma. 

Brian was preceded in 
death by his father, Richard 
Berghager; stepfather, Ken-
neth Epperson; grandpar-
ents, Bill and Pat Brown and 
Al and Justine Berghager; 
brother, Mike Epperson; and 
special friend, Chad Laird. 

Professionally, Brian was 
a logger and a farmer for 
Blackwell Farms. 

A true outdoorsman, 
Brian found joy in fishing 
on the Mississippi River, 
mushroom hunting, horse-
back riding, and camping. 
His sense of adventure led 
him to spend many hours 
exploring trails on his side 
by side. When not outdoors, 
Brian could be found watch-
ing episodes of "Guns-
moke."   

A dedicated family man, 
Brian cherished gatherings 
where he could enjoy his 
mother's famous Kraut Balls 
while laughing and sharing 
stories. Known by "Paw-
Paw" to his grandchildren 
and "Sweetheart" to his 
friends, Brian was loved by 
many. Above all, Brian's 
family and grandchildren 
were the light of his life and 
he treasured every memory 
made with them. 

Honorary pallbearers 
were David Houchins, Wes 
Jameson, Kyle Jameson, 
G.J. Pugh, Kent Young, Rob 
Jennings, David Atkinson 
and his friends and co-
workers at Blackwell 
Farms. 

Memorial contributions 
may be made to the donor's 
choice. 

Online condolences may 
be shared and video tribute 
may be viewed at 
www.JamesODonnellF-
uneralHome.com. 

Keith Butler
Keith Butler, 69, of 

Bowling Green died Wed-
nesday, Aug. 20, 2025. 
Services are private 

Family and friends are in-
vited to sign our guestbook 
at: www.mccoyblossomfh. 
com.
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WE  
WELCOME  

YOUR  
LOCAL NEWS

MCCOY-BLOSSOM 
FUNERAL HOMES  

& CREMATORY
Bowling Green 

MODERN FACILITIES  
AT AFFORDABLE COSTS 

- COMPARE PRICES
SIMPLE CREMATION OR 

TRADITIONAL - 
CARING, FRIENDLY 

STAFF 

1-573-213-5110 or 1-636-528-8244



USED DOUBLEWIDE 
- DUTCH. Amish built in
Indiana, excellent con-
dition, 3 bed., 2 bath. FI-
NANCING. Call for info
573-249-3333, markt-
wainmobilehomes. com. 

I BUY . . . . . used mo-
bile homes. Call or text 
573-338-6250 or email
GregS.CDH@outlook.co
m. (tf)

SELF-STORAGE - In
Vandalia. Units in 3 sizes 
- 10x20, 10x10, and 
8x10. L&S Storage, 573-
248-4563. (tf)

MODERN MATURITY
BUILDING - Vandalia - 
Family reunion, shower, 
birthday. Call Art Wiser, 
594-3224. (tf)

CLEARANCE SALE - 
Eureka vacuum cleaners. 
Vandalia Firestone, Appli-
ance & Furniture, 573-
594-6624.

TWO used dryers. Call
for price. Vandalia Fire-
stone, Appliance & Furni-
ture, 573-594-6624. 

REFURNISHED COM-
PUTERS, parts, acces-
sories. Call Geeky 
Hillbilly Computers 573-
324-7176. (tf)

GOOD used tires, pas-
senger & light truck, $15 
& up. Vandalia Firestone 
& Appliance, 594-6624.  

METAL ROOFING. 
Wagler Metals: 21764 
Pike 409, Bowling Green. 
(tf) 

HYDRAULIC rock 
clearing rake, $1,500. 
636-697-8499. (tf)

PART-TIME house 
keeper. 324-5343. (c3-
40) 

To Whom It May Con-
cern: Notice is hereby 
given that by an order of 
the Circuit Court of the 
County of Pike, Missouri, 
Division No. 1, Case No. 
25PI-FC0039 made en-
tered on the record on 
08/04/2025, the name of 
Noah James Baker was 
changed to Noah James 
Outlaw. 

NO HUNTING OR 
TRESPASSING, Murry 
Shepherd Farms. Vio-
lators will be prosecuted. 
Not responsible for in-
juries or accidents.  

NO TRESPASSING 
OR HUNTING  on the 
property of Cherlyn 
Boots. Violators will be 
prosecuted. Not respon-
sible for accidents on 
property. (tf) 

PREMIERE PRES-
SURE WASHING - Out-
side hgouse cleaning, 
soffitts, driveways, decks, 
patios, fence cleaning, 
farm equipment, and 
trailers. Free estimates. 
573-253-8811. (tf)

RICK’S LAWN EQUIP-
MENT & GOLF CARTS - 
Sales, service, and parts. 
Used golf cars and 
mowers. Hwy. 54 West, 
Louisiana, MO 63353, 
573-754-5055. (tf)

GEEKY HILLBILLY
COMPUTER SERVICES 
LLC - B.G. computer re-
pair & recycling, 573-324-
7176, 573-567-6164. (tf) 

B&J SEPTIC PUMP-
ING - Commercial or res-
idential, septic pumping & 
repair, sewer augering & 
repair, grease trap pump-
ing and porta potty rent-
als. Butch Menne, 
573-384-5536.

NAME DOILIES -
Hand crocheted by Ann 
Hecox. Make great per-
sonal gifts. 217-656-3654 
annahcx@gmail.com. (tf) 

BROWN’S SEPTIC 
PUMPING - Commercial 
or residential, portable 
toilet rental, job sites, 
special events, auctions. 
Brown’s Septic Pumping, 
206 Brown Lane, Lou-
isiana, 754-5812. (tf) 

HELP WANTED
All classified ads are payable in advance.  40-cents per word, $4 minimum.  Deadline: Monday at 11 A.M.  

Classifieds

NO HUNTING

SERVICES

Tuesday, Aug. 26, 2025 • Page 5THE PEOPLE’S TRIBUNE

FOR RENT

Ashley Jenkins
3404 Georgia St.

MOBILE HOMES

$26,548

Stock #T5155B - 2022 Ford Escape SE, 
Exterior Color Oxford White,  

Interior Color Sandstone, Auto,  
AWD, 9,453 miles

SERVICES

Cut Rate Plumbing, Sewer & Drain Service 
Gary Motley 

CALL TODAY - 573-330-8507 
“Specializing in home repair, plumbing, 

drain cleaning & service work”

FOR SALE

Poage Ford

www.thepeoplestribune.com

Hickerson Shoe Repair
HOURS: Sat. 9 a.m.-noon

116 N. Court - Bowling Green 
573-470-3413

We Buy  
Salvage Cars &  

Farm Equipment
Will Pick Up 

Ben’s
Auto Salvage 

754-3265 or 754-0508

NOTICE

SERVICES

The City of Louisiana seeks a full‑time 
City Administrator to serve as Chief Ad-
ministrative Officer and Assistant to the 
Mayor. Must be at least 21 years old. 
Prefer degree in public/municipal admin-
istration or equivalent (min. 1 year) in fi-
nance, administration or public relations. 

Key duties: 
Coordinate and supervise all city de-

partments (except Police) and attend City 
Council meetings. 

Purchasing agent; prepare bid specs 
and oversee procurements per city policy. 

Develop annual and mid‑year budgets; 
produce monthly financial reports. 

Serve as personnel officer: recommend 
classification/pay plans, approve staff ac-
tions within policy, and recommend de-
partment head appointments/removals. 

Apply for state/federal aid, prepare 
press releases, maintain city records and 
property inventories. 

Authority to investigate departments 
and overrule department heads when 
needed (subject to mayor and council). 

Compensation: Competitive, commen-
surate with experience. 

To apply: Send resume, cover letter and 
three references to c/o city clerk, City of 
Louisiana 202 South 3rd St.Louisiana, 
MO 63353. 

Deadline: Sept. 15, 2025. 
Questions: email - cityclerk@lou-

isianamo.gov or call 573-754-4132 
The City of Louisiana is an Equal Op-

portunity Employer. 

Help Wanted

Obituary 
John Lewellen

John Preston Lewellen, 90, of 
Eolia died Saturday, Aug. 23, 
2025, at Country View Nursing 
Home in Bowling Green. 

A Celebration of Life will be 
held Tuesday (today) at 11 a.m., at 
the First Baptist Church in Lou-
isiana with Bro. Don Kelley offi-
ciating and lunch following. 
Private graveside services will be 
held at a later date.  

Bibb-Veach Funeral Homes 
and Crematory is handling the cre-
mation rites. 

Early Deadline 
For Next Week 
Thurs., Aug. 28 

10 a.m.
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Harper Haynes

The following completed 
the summer reading pro-
gram at the Farber Library 
recently: Damien Beck, 
Aiven Ellis, Nash Calhoun, 
Harper Haynes, Coleman 
Speagle, Claire Williams, 
and Carolilne Williams.  

These individuals com-

pleted the 2025 summer 
reading program "Color Our 
World' at the Farber Library. 

The Family Readers 
logged in a total of 377 
books and the independent 
readers 2460 minutes of 
reading time.  

Youth Complete Summer Reading 
Program At Farber Library

Best Of Missouri Sale Rasises More 
Than $88,000 For Youth In Ag

The Missouri State Fair 
celebrated youth in agricul-
ture on Saturday, Aug. 16. 
The Best of Missouri 
Awards and Sale was a 
highlight of the Fair. This 
sale raised more than 
$88,000 for Youth in Agri-
culture. 

The Grand Champion 
Youth Ham was exhibited 
by Kierstyn Lawson of Cal-
ifornia. Kierstyn is the 
daughter of Jason and Step-
hanie Lawson and is a 
member of the California 
FFA Chapter. Her ham sold 
for $8,250 and was pur-
chased by Greg and Rachel 
Logsdon, along with Youth 
in Agriculture and home-
town supporters. 

The Grand Champion 
Youth Bacon was exhibited 
by Paxton Crane of Centra-
lia. Paxton is the son of Tra-
vis and Stacy Crane and is a 
member of the Hallsville 
FFA Chapter. His bacon 
sold for $8,900 and was 
purchased by Brent Hazel-
rigg, along with Youth in 
Agriculture and hometown 
supporters. 

The Grand Champion 
Youth Steer Carcass was ex-
hibited by Ryder Yount of 
Belgrade. Ryder is the son 
of Greg and Rebecca Yount 
and is a member of the CCK 
4-H Club. His beef carcass
sold for $11,400 and was
purchased by American
Foods Group/America’s
Heartland Packing, along
with Youth in Agriculture
and hometown supporters.

The Grand Champion 
Youth Barrow Carcass was 
exhibited by Kendall 
Brewer of Sweet Springs. 
Kendall is the daughter of 
Tara and Jared Brewer and 
is a member of the Sweet 
Springs FFA Chapter. Her 
pork carcass sold for $8,100 
and was purchased by BTC 
Bank, along with Youth in 
Agriculture and hometown 
supporters. 

The Grand Champion 
Youth Lamb Carcass was 
exhibited by Callen Fosnow 
of Jamestown. Callen is the 
son of Daniel and Emily 
Fosnow and is a member of 
the Eager Eagles 4-H Club. 
His lamb carcass sold for 
$4,400 and was purchased 
by Walt Group and Sheep 
Merchandising Council, 
along with Youth in Agri-
culture and hometown sup-
porters. 

The Grand Champion 
Youth Meat Goat Carcass 
was exhibited by Gavin 
Conrad of Hume. Gavin is 
the son of Ryan and Kayla 
Gander and William Conrad 
and is a member of the 
Backroads 4-H Club - Ver-
non County. His goat car-
cass sold for $5,975 and 
was purchased by Missouri 
Southern Seeds and Zac and 
Bailey Abell, along with 
Youth in Agriculture and 
hometown supporters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Ham was exhib-

ited by Aubrey Embry of 
Clarksburg. Aubrey is the 
daughter of Debbie Wil-
liams and Kent Embry and 
is a member of the Tipton 
FFA Chapter. Her ham sold 
for $4,725 and was pur-
chased by Fordyce Farms 
and Missouri Soybean Mer-
chandising Council 
"Brought to you by Mis-
souri soybean farmers and 
their check-off," along with 
Youth in Agriculture and 
hometown supporters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Bacon was ex-
hibited by Aidon Bolton of 
Bowling Green. Aidon is 
the son of Steve Bolton and 
Amanda Perkins and is a 
member of the Bowling 
Green FFA Chapter. His 
bacon sold for $3,675 and 
was purchased by the Mis-
souri Soybean Merchandis-
ing Council "Brought to you 
by Missouri soybean 
farmers and their check-off" 
and Missouri Pork Pro-
ducers Association, along 
with Youth in Agriculture 
and hometown supporters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Youth Steer Car-
cass was exhibited by Tyler 
Wassmann of Boonville. 
Tyler is the son of Daniel 
and Melanie Wassmann and 
is a member of the Boon-
ville FFA Chapter. His beef 
carcass sold for $5,775 and 
was purchased by Walnut 
Hill Farms and BTC Bank, 
along with Youth in Agri-
culture and hometown sup-
porters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Barrow Carcass 
was exhibited by Harper 
Wolf of Chillicothe. Harper 
is the daughter of Neal and 
Brooke Wolf and is a 
member of the Livingston 
County 4-H Club. Her pork 
carcass sold for $7,025 and 
was purchased by BTC 
Bank, along with Youth in 
Agriculture and hometown 
supporters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Lamb Carcass 
was exhibited by Joshua 
Bax of Maryville. Joshua is 
the son of Matt and Sara 
Bax and is a member of the 
NE Bluejays 4-H Club. His 
lamb carcass sold for 
$6,725 and was purchased 
by Mizzou Meat Market 
and Chuck, Christi, Abby, 
and Ethan Miller, along 
with Youth in Agriculture 
and hometown supporters. 

The Reserve Grand 
Champion Meat Goat Car-
cass was exhibited by 
Geena Curtis of Harrisburg. 
Geena is the daughter of 
Brian and Elaine Curtis and 
is a member of the Halls-
ville Go Getters 4-H Club. 
Her goat carcass sold for 
$3,825 and was purchased 
by BTC Bank, along with 
Youth in Agriculture and 
hometown supporters. 

Two award-winning bas-
kets of Missouri Grown 
Products were donated by 

the Missouri Department of
Agriculture’s Missouri
Grown Program and sold in
custom wood boxes made
by former Missouri State
Fair Director Mark Wolfe.
The proceeds of the Mis-
souri Grown boxes will go
to the Youth in Agriculture
Scholarship Fund. Box one
was purchased by Friends of
Missouri Farm Bureau for
$2,500 and box two was
purchased by Missouri State
Fair Commissioners, Mis-
souri Director of Agricul-
ture, and Missouri State Fair
Director for $2,500.

Two award-winning wine
collections were donated by
the Missouri Department of
Agriculture’s Wine and
Grape Board and sold in
custom wood boxes made
by former Missouri State
Fair Director Mark Wolfe.
The proceeds of the wine
boxes will go to the Youth
in Agriculture Scholarship
Fund. The Best of Class
Missouri Wine Collection
features 14 bottles of award
winning wine and was pur-
chased by Missouri State
Fair Commissioners, Mis-
souri Director of Agricul-
ture, and Missouri State Fair
Director for $1,500. The
Governor’s Cup Wine Case
with a bottle signed by Gov-
ernor Mike Kehoe, featur-
ing Adam Puchta 2024 Dry
Vignole, was purchased by
Grant Co. for $1,100.

The Best of Class
Cheeses were sold in a cus-
tom wood box made by
former Missouri State Fair
Director Mark Wolfe. The
award-winning collection of
Missouri State Fair Best of
Class Cheeses was pur-
chased by Charlie Rosenk-
rans for $1,500. The
proceeds of the Best of
Class Cheese Collection
will go to the Youth in Agri-
culture Scholarship Fund.

Chuck Miller, Superin-
tendent of the Sale of
Champions and Co-Chair-
man of the Missouri State
Fair Foundation Youth in
Agriculture Committee, and
Rodney Heimer, Co-Chair-
man, offered thanks and ap-
preciation to all buyers,
Youth in Agriculture spon-
sors and hometown sup-
porters. The Best of
Missouri Sale and the Sale
of Champions raised ap-
proximately $332,000 for
youth exhibitors and youth
involved in agriculture ac-
ross Missouri. A listing of
the 2024 Youth in Agricul-
ture sponsors is available on
the Fair’s website. A listing
of the 2025 sponsors will be
posted soon. Anyone inter-
ested in becoming a sponsor
can visit the Fair’s website
to make an online donation.
To receive more infor-
mation about sponsorship,
contact Chuck Miller at
573-881-3589, Rodney
Heimer at 217-257-6182, or
Chip Kemp at 573-239-
0524.

MDC Asks Public To Report  
Hemorrhagic Disease In MO Deer

The Missouri Department 
of Conservation (MDC) is 
receiving reports of hemor-
rhagic disease (HD) in Mis-
souri deer this summer and 
is asking the public to help 
determine the extent of the 
disease by reporting sus-
pected cases. 

HD is a general term for 
two related viruses: epizoo-
tic hemorrhagic disease and 
bluetongue. They are spread 
to deer through the bite of a 
tiny, native midge, often 
called a “no-see-um” or 
“gnat.” 

While MDC does not an-
ticipate a large outbreak this 
year, every report helps bio-
logists monitor deer health 
and better understand the 
impacts of the disease. 

“Hemorrhagic disease is 
a naturally occurring virus 
in Missouri’s deer pop-
ulation,” explained MDC 
Wildlife Health Program 
Supervisor Deb Hudman. 
“Outbreaks are most com-
mon between July and Oc-
tober and typically end after 
a heavy frost kills the 

midges that spread it.” 
Signs of HD in deer can 

include reluctance to move; 
difficulty breathing; swell-
ing of the head, neck, or 
tongue; and unusual behav-
ior such as appearing dazed 
or unresponsive. The virus 
can cause high fever, 
prompting infected deer to 
seek water. Deer that die 
from HD are often found in 
or near water. Death can 
occur within days of infec-
tion, though some deer sur-
vive and develop immunity. 
There is no cure or vaccine 
for HD. 

HD kills deer quickly, 
making the effects of the 
disease highly visible. Ho-
wever, the disease does not 
have long-term effects on 
the overall health or sustain-
ability of Missouri deer 
numbers. Even after a se-
vere outbreak, the deer pop-
ulation recovers within a 
few years. 

“We care deeply about 
Missouri deer and deer 
hunting,” Hudman said. “By 
reporting suspected cases of 

HD, members of the public 
can help us track where the 
disease is occurring and 
how it’s affecting deer 
numbers in specific areas.” 

Missouri’s most severe 
HD outbreak occurred in 
2012 during an extreme 
drought when deer gathered 
around limited water 
sources, increasing their ex-
posure to infected midges. 

Learn more about hemor-
rhagic disease at 
mdc.mo.gov/wildlife/wild-
life-diseases/hemorrhagic-
disease.

To report a suspected 
case of HD, contact the local 
MDC office or speak with a 
conservation agent. Find 
local MDC offices and 
agents online at 
mdc.mo.gov/contact-en-
gage/local-mdc-contacts.

People can also report 
suspected cases online 
through MDC’s Wildlife 
Health Event Reporting Ap-
plication at 
mdc12.mdc.mo.gov/appli-
cations/WildlifeHealthRe-
porting.

Missouri Master Plan On Aging 
Seeks Final Input From All Missourians

The Department of 
Health and Senior Services 
(DHSS) and Missouri Area 
Agencies on Aging have 
published the draft of the 
Master Plan on Aging: Mis-
sourians Aging with Dignity 
and are seeking comments 
from the public before the 
plan is finalized. The com-
ment period is open now 
through Sept. 15. 

A Master Plan on Aging 
is a cross-sector, state-led 
strategic resource that can 
help transform the infras-
tructure and coordination of 
services for Missouri’s rap-
idly aging population. The 
plan helps build bridges ac-
ross government agencies, 
facilitate collaboration with 
diverse stakeholders, pro-
mote equity, raise awareness 
among policymakers and 
the public, establish state-
wide priorities, and incorpo-
rate an aging and disability 
lens across state priorities 
beyond traditional health 
care and community. 

There are currently more 
than 1.1 million Missou-
rians over the age of 60. Es-
timates suggest that older 
adults will outnumber mi-
nors for the first time by 
2030 and older adults will 
greatly outnumber minors 
by 2060, and the older adult 
population is also becoming 
more diverse. These demo-
graphic shifts will have a 
profound impact on the vol-
ume and types of services 
and support that states pro-
vide to older adults and 
people with disabilities, as 
well as family caregivers. 
Additionally, approximately 

15 percent of the state’s res-
idents have a disability, the 
most common of which is 
mobility disabilities. As the 
population ages, the number 
of individuals with disabil-
ities is expected to increase. 

Aging with Dignity: Mis-
souri’s Master Plan on 
Aging is a 10-year forward-
facing plan that will begin 
in 2026 and run through 
2035. It was established by 
Governor Parson through 
executive order in January 
2023. The following activ-
ities to gain community 
input have occurred since 
then: 

An advisory council con-
vened to guide the process 
of creating the plan. Seven 
subcommittees comprised 
of subject matter experts 
from diverse communities 
of practice and constituents 
met regularly to assess the 
resources and services cur-
rently available in the state, 
find areas of duplication or 
gaps in service, and deter-
mine possible areas for 
growth. 

A series of town hall 
meetings throughout the 
state was held to gather 
feedback from local individ-
uals who know about chal-
lenges in their own 
communities. These results 
were analyzed and provided 
to the advisory council, 
seven subcommittees and 
local agencies. 

To gain further insight, 
the needs assessment was 
launched in 2024. The effort 
began with the mailing of 
over 130,000 postcards to 
randomly selected residents 
from all counties of the 

state. The survey was open 
to anyone in Missouri who 
wished to share their needs 
and wants as the State con-
tinued the process of devel-
oping the Master Plan on 
Aging. 

“The amount of partici-
pation and support we have 
seen from Missourians ac-
ross the state over the past 
two years has been inspir-
ing,” said Mindy Ulstad, 
who leads the Bureau of 
Senior Programs within 
DHSS. “We feel confident 
that the plan, which is the 
result of an immense 
amount of collaboration and 
active listening, will encom-
pass the needs and wants for 
all Missourians as we age.” 

Community participation 
has been vital to the process 
of developing the Master 
Plan on Aging. Missourians 
are invited to provide feed-
back on the draft Master 
Plan on Aging by submit-
ting comments at the bottom 
of this page or by emailing 
MOStatePlanOnAging@he
alth.mo.gov. The draft will 
be available for public com-
ment until Sept. 15. After 
public comments, the final 
plan will be delivered to 
Governor Kehoe before the 
end of the calendar year. 

The overarching goal of 
the Master Plan on Aging is 
that all Missourians, regard-
less of age or ability, will 
have access to person-cen-
tered programs and services 
necessary to help them age 
in their environment of 
choice in a safe and healthy 
manner. Learn more about 
Aging with Dignity.

Coleman Speagle Nash Calhoun

Aiven Ellis

Damien Beck Claire Williams Caroline Williams

DHSS Launches Statewide Telehealth 
Network For Sexual Assault Forensic Exams

The Missouri Department 
of Health and Senior Services 
(DHSS) Office on Women’s 
Health launched the Sexual 
Assault Forensic Exams via 
Telehealth Network (SA-
FEvT) on July 1, 2025. The 
SAFEvT Network provides 
telehealth support to hospitals 
that do not have forensic 
nurses available 24/7. It is or-
ganized in a hub-and-spoke 
model with multiple con-
tracted hub sites providing 
around-the-clock support to 
assigned satellite hospitals. 

Hospitals across the state 
have choices in how they will 
provide forensic care to sur-
vivors of sexual assault. 
Some will continue to pro-
vide forensic exams with 
trained forensic nurses on 
site, and others will use the 
SAFEvT Network to guide 
their existing staff through 
the exams. Hospitals will 
continue training and starting 
their forensic programs for 
the remainder of 2025. The 
law allows hospitals to have 
six months from the launch of 

the SAFEvT Network, or 
until Jan. 1, 2026, to start of-
fering forensic exams to sur-
vivors of sexual violence. 

An online map shows sur-
vivors, community members 
and law enforcement officers 
where survivors can get a fo-
rensic exam near them. The 
interactive map is updated 
regularly as hospitals update 
their services and start their 
forensic programs. The map 
can be filtered to show 
whether a hospital offers 
exams yet and whether the 
exam is conducted with tele-
health. 

The map and more infoab-
out the SAFEvT Network, in-
cluding resources for 
survivors, can be found at 
www.health.mo. gov/SA-
FEvT. 

The department released 
training for the SAFEvT Net-
work to support hospital staff 
in August 2024. In addition to 
free in-person trainings for 
hospitals using the SAFEvT 
Network, training is also 
available online at no cost. 

Learners wishing to take the 
on-line training will enroll in 
the course catalog. Learners 
may enroll in any or all of the 
courses. Courses are labeled 
based on discipline for ease 
of assigning them. To receive 
continuing education credit 
for the courses (provided 
through the University of 
Missouri-Columbia). 

The Satellite Nurse course 
is intended to provide a basic 
overview of the care of a sex-
ual assault survivor present-
ing to the hospital with the 
assistance of the teleSANE 
network. 

The prescriber course is 
intended for physicians, nurse 
practitioners and physician 
assistants who will be pre-
scribing medication, perform-
ing the anogenital 
examinations and overseeing 
the care of survivors in the 
hospital setting. 

The cSANE course is de-
signed to help trained and/or 
certified SANEs learn how to 
provide consultative services 
during a SANE exam.

ONLINE EDITION AVAILABLE AT 
THEPEOPLESTRIBUNE.COM
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Monday in September in all states and 
Join these fine sponsors in saluting the  

have a safe and happy Labor Day weekend!

Hardworking Men & Women

Where did Labor Day come from? 
On September 5, 1882, some 10,000 workers assembled in New York City to participate in America's first Labor Day parade. 

After marching from City Hall to Union Square, the workers and their families gathered in Reservoir Park for a picnic, concert, 
and speeches. This first Labor Day celebration was initiated by Peter J. McGuire, a carpenter and labor union leader who a 
year earlier co-founded the Federation of Organized Trades and Labor Unions, a precursor 
of the American Federation of Labor. 

McGuire had proposed his idea for a holiday honoring American workers at a labor meet-
ing in early 1882. New York's Central Labor Union quickly approved his proposal and began 
planning events for the second Tuesday in September. McGuire had suggested a September 
date in order to provide a break during the long stretch between Independence Day and 
Thanksgiving. While the first Labor Day was held on a Tuesday, the holiday was soon moved 
to the first Monday in September, the date we continue to honor. 

New York's Labor Day celebrations inspired similar events across the country. Oregon be-
came the first state to grant legal status to the holiday in 1887; other states soon followed. In 
1894, Congress passed legislation making Labor Day a national holiday.  

For many decades, Labor Day was used by workers not only to celebrate their accomplish-
ments, but also to air their grievances and discuss strategies for securing better working con-
ditions and salaries. Nowadays, Labor Day is associated less with union activities and protest 
marches and more with leisure. For many, the holiday is a time for family picnics, sporting events, and summer's last hurrah. 
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324-5424
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324-2321
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324-6900
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819 Bus. 61 N. • Bowling Green 

324-5366
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565-3523
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324-2247
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610 Hwy. 54 • Vandalia 

594-2235

The 
People’s Tribune 
25 N. Main Cross  • Bowling Green 

324-6111

The Twin Pike Family 
YMCA will offer a lifeguard 
training course in Sep-

tember.  
The lifeguard course is 

designed to provide partici-

pants the knowledge and 
skills necessary to be a life-
guard and professional res-
cuer. Teenagers and adults 
who enjoy swimming and 
have a desire to help others 
are being sought.  Students 
will have the opportunity to 
be certified in Basic Life 
Support for the Professional 
Rescuer, Basic First Aid, 
Emergency Oxygen Admin-
istration and YMCA Life-
guarding.  Students must 
pass a swimming and phys-
ical skills test prior to the 
class and must be 15 years 
of age by the last day of the 
class.   

The qualifying swim 
class for the course will be 
held on Saturday, Sept. 6 at 
7 a.m.  Other classes will be 
held Sept. 6, 8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
Sunday, Sept. 7, 9 a.m.-5 
p.m. and the following Sat-

urday, Sept. 13, 7 a.m.-5 
p.m. and Sunday, 1-5 p.m.
All classes must be attended
to complete the course.  
Swimming prior to the qual-
ifying class is rec-
ommended.  In addition, a
series of online e-learning
classes must be completed
before the qualifying class.

The registration fee for 
the course is $25.  The 
course fee is $200.  Those 
interested in being hired as a 
lifeguard by the Twin Pike 
Family YMCA may be eli-
gible to participate in the 
“Futures in the Making In-
ternship”.    This program 
will delay the need to pay 
the course fee before the 
class.  The YMCA hires life-
guards for early morning, 
morning, afternoon, and 
evening shifts.  The 
Aquatics Department at the 

YMCA offers a flexible, 
part-time schedule for life-
guards with the benefit of 
free membership and pro-
gram discounts with em-
ployment. 

Those interested in ap-
plying for the Lifeguard 
Course and possibly being 
hired as a lifeguard at the 
Twin Pike Family YMCA 
should contact Joe Mac-
Laughlin, Aquatics Director, 
at 573-754-4497 or stop by 
YMCA to fill out an appli-
cation.  Those with ques-
tions regarding the course 
should contact Krista 
Flowers Luebrecht, instruc-
tor, at 573-470-5158.   

Registration materials 
with additional information 
are available at the YMCA. 
The deadline to register for 
the courses and pay a $25 
registration fee is Aug. 30.

Twin Pike Family YMCA To Offer Lifeguard Training

Pictured are Sally Logan and Alivia Perrine at, both 
of lifeguards from Louisiana, performing a speedboard 
rescue on Joe MacLaughlin, Aquatics Director, at a 
recent inservice training.

1501 W. Hwy. 54 • Bowling Green

Annual  
Basket 
Dinner/ 

Homecoming
White Rose Missionary 

Baptist Church will hold its 
annual basket dinner/home-
coming on Sunday, Aug. 31 
at 2 p.m. 

Speaker for the after-
noon will be Pastor Robin 
Terrell from Second Chris-
tianh Church in New Lon-
don. 

Lunch will be served 
around 1 p.m. 

Everyone welcome to at-
tend.
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Two Rivers Marina To Celebrate 
6th Anniversary With Open House Events

Two Rivers Marina is  cele-
brating six years of river life at 
its sixth anniversary open 
house on Saturday, Sept. 6 
from 11 a.m.-4 p.m.  

This family-friendly event is 
free to the public and promises 
a festive day held right at Two 
Rivers Marina, with something 
for everyone to enjoy. 

Event Highlights Include: 
•Antique Boat Show – Ex-

plore vintage and historic wa-
tercraft. 

•Catfish Races – A quirky,
crowd-pleasing marina tradi-
tion.  

•Yard Games – Great for
kids and adults alike. 

•Food Trucks – Enjoy deli-
cious eats from local vendors. 

•Anniversary Sales – One-
day-only deals on marina gear 
and services. 

•River Living Info Booths –
Learn about local wildlife, 
safety, conservation, and more. 

•Live Entertainment – To be
announced soon.

“We’re so proud to be part
of this river community,” said

Cindy Blaylock. “This open 
house is our way of thanking 
everyone who has supported us 
over the past six years. 
Whether you're a boater, 
camper, or just curious about 
river life — we welcome you 
tojoin the celebration.” 

The event will be held on-

site at Two Rivers Marina in 
Rockport, Ill. Free parking is 
available, and no RSVP is re-
quired. 

For more info contact: 
www.tworiversmarina.com or 
tworiversmarinainfo@gmail.co
m.

Blessing Of The Bobcats
Blessing Of The Bobcats was held Sunday, Aug. 17 on the football field. Jessica 

McCormick and Marissa Bailey coordinated the event. This idea was laid on Jes-
sica's heart and they planned it all within about 48 hours. Everyone gathered to-
gether at central office and prayed for the upcoming school year, for teachers, 
staff, children, and families of not only Bowling Green R-I, but all area schools 
and homeschooling families as well. There were almost 100 people in attendance. 
Local pastors Julie Leverenz and Mike Dallas said a prayer and Marissa and Jes-
sica spoke as well. They also had Jamie Drye from Northroad Church in Moscow 
Mills come up to pray.
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